TOWN OF STANFORD TOWN BOARD

MINUTES OF THE OCTOBER 14TH, 2010 MEETING


The Town of Stanford Town Board convened for their regularly scheduled meeting at the Stanford Town Hall on Thursday, October 14th, 2010.  Supervisor Virginia Stern called the meeting to order at 7:30 PM, and asked for a moment of silence.


Roll Call:  
Mark D’Agostino – present




Thomas Dewhirst – present




Christopher Flynn – present




Johanna Shafer – present




Virginia Stern – present


Also in attendance was Attorney for the Town William Bogle, Jr.

APPROVAL OF ABSTRACTS:  Prior to the Abstracts’ approvals, a motion was made by Virginia Stern, seconded by Johanna Shafer, to approve the purchase of a 10-wheel truck from a successful bid for a used County truck at their auction in the amount of $5,005.00.  Motion carried with all in favor.


The October 2010 Abstract of Claims, with the above mentioned addition, and the Planning Board Escrow Abstract were both approved on a motion made by Virginia Stern, seconded by Christopher Flynn. Discussion followed regarding a voucher for $190.00 bill from Northeast Computer Services.  Councilman Flynn agreed to sign the bill. General Fund, check numbers 21077-21139 {JC Fund-#21078} in the amount of $63,574.76; Highway Fund, check numbers 21140-21161, in the amount of $50,354.25; and Street Lighting, check # 21162, $662.89.  Grand total of Abstract #10 of 2010: $114,591.90.  Abstract #10P, check number 736, in the amount of $58.50.  Roll call vote as follows: Mark D’Agostino – no; Thomas Dewhirst – no; Christopher Flynn - yes; Johanna Shafer – yes; Virginia Stern – yes.  Motion carried.

APPROVAL OF MINUTES:
The Minutes of the September 9th Town Board Meeting and the September 20th Special Meeting were discussed.  Town Clerk Bell read a statement regarding the Minutes.  Roll call vote to amend the Minutes as per Mr. D’Agostino’s statements for the 9/9/10 Minutes: Mark D’Agostino – yes; Thomas Dewhirst – yes; Christopher Flynn - yes; Johanna Shafer – no; Virginia Stern – no. The Minutes of the 9/20/10 Special Meeting Town Board Minutes were approved as written on a motion made by Virginia Stern, seconded by Johanna Shafer.  Motion carried with all voting in favor.  

LIAISON REPORTS: Councilman Flynn said that the Farm & Ag. Board had not met and that he had not been able to attend the Zoning Board of Appeals meeting as he had been working nights.  


Councilman D’Agostino gave his reports from the Recreation Commission and the Master Plan Committee.


Councilman Dewhirst reported from the C.A.C. meeting and the Highway Garage Committee.


Councilwoman Shafer spoke of the recent meetings of the Fire Commissioners and the Planning Board.


Supervisor Stern spoke of budget preparations, the Transfer Station, the Wappinger Creek Watershed’s monitoring of the Creek, a Cornell Cooperative soil study and the donation of an AED for the Town Hall from the Rescue Squad.  

PRIVILEGE OF THE FLOOR: Charles Shaw, Bangall, read a statement regarding the Bangall Whaling Company.


Robert Palombo, owner of the Bangall Whaling Company addressed the Board.


Michael Shafer spoke of the Board’s nit-picking concerns.


Other people speaking in favor of the Bangall Whaling Co. project were Francesca Palombo and workers Patrick, Courtney and Ron, as well as Mary Weinberger, Hicks Lane, Chris Gent and Lou Rodriguez, partners, Joanne Palombo, Hunns Lake Road and Paul Maloney, Hunns Lake Road. 


Others speaking who had concerns over the project were Elizabeth Allen and Bob and Jackie Berger of Bangall.


Mark Lagus, Hunns Lake Road spoke of unresolved Zoning Board issues.
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John Royall from the Planning Board added that this matter had never been before the Planning Board.  

HIGHWAY:

1. HIGHWAY DEPT. REPORT:  Mr. Myers was ill – no report.

2. HIGHWAY BIDS: All of the Highway materials bids for 2011 were accepted on a motion made by Virginia Stern, seconded by Johanna Shafer.  Motion carried.

3. HIGHWAY COMMUNICATIONS PROVIDER: After interviews with several companies by Councilman Dewhirst and Flynn, Supervisor Stern recommended that A-1 Communications be the Highway Department’s radio service provider for $300 per month.  Mention was made that radio repairs would cost $75.  The motion was seconded by Chris Flynn, with all voting in favor.  Mention was made that the former provider would receive a certified letter of termination of service, and that a written contract with A-1 should be made.

4. SNOW AND ICE RESOLUTION:  Supervisor Stern read the following resolution:

RESOLUTION #29 OF 2010
FOR THE TOWN TO PARTICIPATE IN DUTCHESS COUNTY’S SNOW AND ICE CONTROL PROGRAM


At a meeting of the Town Board of the Town of Stanford held on October 14th, 2010, Supervisor Virginia Stern offered the following Resolution and moved its adoption, seconded by Councilwoman Johanna Shafer.


WHEREAS, the Town Superintendent of Highways has been requested by the County of Dutchess to participate in the regional County Highway Snow and Ice Control Program within the boundaries of the Town, and

WHEREAS, the County of Dutchess is requesting that the Town enter into a contract with the County for participation in the County Snow and Ice Control Program, and


WHEREAS, and logically, an earlier or sooner response factor can be provided by Town units and personnel within the locale thereby benefiting the overall safety and welfare of town residents and local community interest, and


WHEREAS, such participation by the Town in removing snow from designated County highways, and by sanding and salting or otherwise treating them for the purpose of maintaining highway safety and accessibility for emergency services, is specifically authorized by Article 6, Section 135-a of the New York State Highway Law, now, therefore, be it


RESOLVED, that the Town Supervisor is authorized to execute a contract for the Town’s participation in the County Snow and Ice Control Programs, and the Town Superintendent of Highways is herein authorized to perform such work in accordance with, and to receive payment as outlined in the Town and County contract for the County Snow and Ice Control Program for the Winter season 2010 – 2011.

I, Ritamary Bell, Clerk of the Town of Stanford, do hereby certify that the foregoing is a true copy of a resolution offered and adopted at a meeting of the Town Board, held on October 14th, 2010.

Roll call vote as follows:
Mark D’Agostino – yes





Thomas Dewhirst – yes





Christopher Flynn – yes





Johanna Shafer – yes





Virginia Stern - yes

5. PURCHASE OF USED 10-WHEEL TRUCK FROM COUNTY: Already approved earlier in the meeting.

6. OTHER: Councilman Dewhirst stated that the zero-turn mower purchased last month actually had a 72” deck, and final cost was $13,106.79.

Town Board Minutes

10/14/10, page 3

UNFINISHED BUSINESS:

1. WEBSITE POLICY:  Discussion followed regarding a website policy and meeting videos that were still being discussed by all of the Board members.   This would be discussed again in November.  Other committees were to appoint representatives to work on their own “pages.”   After additional discussion, a motion was made by Chris Flynn, seconded by Tom Dewhirst, to allow Councilman D’Agostino to take over for the Town Clerk in helping the committee members get their information on the website.  Roll call vote as follows: Mark D’Agostino – yes; Thomas Dewhirst – yes; Christopher Flynn - yes; Johanna Shafer – no; Virginia Stern – no.

2. GRANT WRITER INTERVIEWS: A motion was made by Virginia Stern, seconded by Chris Flynn, to use either Michael Haggerty or Susan Roeller Brown for future grant opportunities.  Whichever grant writer would be more appropriate for a particular grant, that is the one that will be contacted.  Motion carried with all in favor.

3. ETHICS COMMITTEE VACANCY: After discussion, a motion was made by Virginia Stern, seconded by Mark D’Agostino, for the Attorney for the Town to draft a proposed local law to change the current Ethics Committee law and hold a public hearing for same at the December meeting.  Motion carried with all voting in favor.

NEW BUSINESS:

1. MASTER PLAN COMMITTEE PLANNER: A motion was made by Mark D’Agostino, seconded by Johanna Shafer, to accept the Master Plan Committee’s recommendation to appoint Saccardi and Schiff as the new Planner.  Discussion followed regarding the fees and the number of meetings.  A vote was not taken on this motion.  Another motion was then made by Virginia Stern, seconded by Johanna Shafer, to accept the recommendation of the Master Plan Committee to engage Saccardi and Schiff of White Plains who will be the planner for the Master Plan Committee, and to authorize the Attorney for the Town to begin contract negotiations with the firm and the Town Board so that a final contract could be presented.  Motion carried with all in favor.

2. NAME BANK OF MILLBROOK AS OFFICIAL BANK: Due to the Bank of Millbrook taking over Stissing National Bank, a motion was made by Virginia Stern, seconded by Johanna Shafer, to name the Bank of Millbrook as one of the Town’s official banks.  Motion carried with all in favor.

3. MORRIS ASSOCIATES CONTRACT and TRANSFER OF FUNDS RESOLUTIONS:  Atty. Bogle read the following resolution:

RESOLUTION #30 OF 2010

AGREEMENT FOR FURNISHING PROFESSIONAL ENGINEERING SERVICES IN CONNECTION WITH THE TOWN OF STANFORD HIGHWAY GARAGE FACILITY


At the meeting of the Town of Stanford, Town Board held at the Town Hall, 26 Town Hall Road, Stanfordville, New York, on October 14, 2010 the Town Board finds and determines as follows:


WHEREAS, the Town Board has previously received from the Highway Garage Committee and Morris Associates, information indicating that the condition of the existing highway garage facility is in poor condition, resulting it outlasting its usable life, resulting in numerous repeated roof leaks, requires the replacement of the roof surface and significant upgrades, and repairs and building system replacement, and 



WHEREAS, Morris Associates, Engineering Consultants PLLC, are prepared to provide certain drawings and specifications for the construction of a new highway garage facility to replace the existing garage, along with the proposed request for proposal documents, and have delineated the project labeled as the New Town of Stanford Highway Garage Facility, and


WHEREAS, the Town of Stanford has previously budgeted for the replacement of the existing highway garage with the construction of a new garage facility, at the existing Highway Garage parcel on Creamery Road, and
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WHEREAS, the Town Board has negotiated the Agreement with the Town Professional Engineer, in the form of the “Agreement for Furnishing Professional Engineering Services in Connection with Construction of the Town of Stanford Highway Garage Facility” as amended (the “Agreement”) with the changes to be made as are set forth herein.


NOW, THEREFORE, ON MOTION OF VIRGINIA STERN, SECONDED BY THOMAS DEWHIRST, IT IS RESOLVED AS FOLLOWS:

1. This Town Board establishes a project to be known as the Town of Stanford New Highway Garage Facility, for construction of a new highway garage facility located at the existing highway department site located on Creamery Road in Stanfordville, New York;

2. This is a replacement project and it is exempt from further SEQRA Action, being a Type II Action consisting of a replacement in kind on the same site which did not exceed the threshold of Section 617.12 of 6NYCRR Part 617, and no further environmental proceedings are necessary;

3. Morris Associates, Engineering Consultants, PLLC are authorized to prepare necessary design plans, specifications and request for proposal documents, in accordance with law to give notice to bidders.

4. That the Town Board anticipates that the maximum budget for the construction and the New Highway Garage Facility, inclusive of all costs, such as engineering, bonding, accounting, bidding, attorneys fees and extra or charges, will be approximately $2,000,000.00. That this capital project initially funded with a Capital fund, created from transfers from the General Fund, and the balance may be financing by Bond Anticipation Notes issued or financing pursuant to N.Y. Local Finance Law. The amounts may change depending on reserves and interest rates and available credit. 

5. That the Town Board approves the “Agreement for Furnishing Professional Engineering Services in Connection with Construction of the Town of Stanford Highway Garage Facility” as amended, and authorizes the Supervisor to sign the same on behalf of the Town. , with changes from the September 7, 2010 draft to read as follows: 

· Paragraph 3.5: “Appoint the Town of Stanford Building Committee to act as liaison to the Town Board . . . “

· Page 6, paragraph 10: That the Town would own the plans and specifications upon payment in full of this contract with the engineer

· Page 11: that “referendum” be replaced with “reference”

· Paragraph 8 and 14.10: “The Engineer shall carry and maintain Professional Liability and Error and Omissions insurance coverage in the amount of $2,000,000.00”

· Attachment D: The Schedule shall be amended to include a provision for the Permissive Referendum if applicable if the Town elects to finance all or a part of the cost of the same.

6. That prior to the project to go out for competitive bid, the Town Board shall pass a separate resolution authorizing the same. At that time the funding sources of the full project construction shall identified. 

7. Among other things, the bid documents must contain the non-collusion certificate required by General Municipal Law, Section 103-d, and the Town Board shall reserve the right in its discretion to waive technical non-compliance, or irregularities that are not material or substantial, to reject all bids and to re-bid the project.

Roll call vote:







AYE

NAY

ABSTAIN

Supervisor Virginia Stern


   √

Council Member Johanna Shafer

   √

Council Member Thomas Dewhirst
   √

Council Member Mark D’Agostino
   √

Council Member Christopher Flynn
   √
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The resolution was declared adopted.

STATE OF NEW YORK
)





) ss.:

COUNTY OF DUTCHESS
)


I, RITAMARY BELL, Town Clerk of the Town of STANFORD, Dutchess County, New York, DO HEREBY CERTIFY:


I have compared the annexed extract of Minutes of the meeting of the Town Board of said Town of Stanford, Dutchess County, New York, including the Resolution contained herein, held on the 14th day of October, 2010, with the original thereof on file in my office, and the same is a true and correct transcript therefrom and the whole of said original so far as the same relates to the subject matters therein referred to.


I, FURTHER CERTIFY, that all members of said Board had due notice of said meeting.


IN WITNESS WHEREOF, I have hereunto set my hand and affixed the seal of the said Town this 14th day of October, 2010.








__________________________ 








RITAMARY BELL, Town Clerk

(SEAL)





Town of Stanford,

Dutchess County, New York

RESOLUTION #31 OF 2010

TO TRANSFER FUNDS TO THE HIGHWAY CAPITAL PROJECT FUND


A motion was then made by Virginia Stern, seconded by Thomas Dewhirst, to transfer $120,000.00 from the General Fund to the Capital Project Fund for the Town of Stanford Highway Department.  Roll call vote as follows: Mark D’Agostino – yes; Thomas Dewhirst – yes; Christopher Flynn - yes; Johanna Shafer – yes; Virginia Stern – yes.  Resolution #31 of 2010 unanimously adopted by the Town of Stanford Town Board this 14th day of October, 2010.

4. TRANSFER FUNDS FROM THE HAUNTED HOUSE ACCOUNT TO THE GENERAL FUND: A motion was made by Virginia Stern, seconded by Johanna Shafer, to transfer $6,750.00 from the Haunted House account to the General Fund account to cover the cost of the previously approved blacktopping project for the new skateboard area at the Rec. Park by Copeland Blacktopping.  Motion carried with all in favor.  

5. GENERAL AND HIGHWAY FUNDS’ BUDGET RESOLUTIONS: the Town Board approved the following Budget resolutions:

GENERAL FUND BUDGET RESOLUTION

RESOLUTION # 32 OF 2010



             Motion made by Supervisor Virginia Stern



             Seconded by Councilman Christopher Flynn 

 
WHEREAS, the Town Board of the Town of Stanford has expenditures for the adopted 2010 General Fund budget line items that will exceed the amount available in the below mentioned lines, and


WHEREAS, the Town of Stanford has funds available in other budget lines and needs to transfer funds to provide for expenses incurred,

 
NOW, THEREFORE BE IT RESOLVED that the Town Board of the Town of Stanford hereby amends and transfers from and to the following budget lines for the adopted 2010 General Fund budget:


Account





      Increase
   Decrease

00-01-1010-40 – Town Board-contractual      



  $ 350.00


00-01-1990-40 – Contingency



    

   $2,576.00


00-04-5132-40 – Communications

            
      $2,400.00
____________

00-04-5132-44 – New Garage-Morris invoice

      $ 176.00




00-06-7140-21 – Rec. Capitol Improvement-Copeland
      $6,750.00




00-06-7550-40 – Celebrations-Community Day golf cart
      $ 350.00______________






TOTAL:

      $9,676.00
   $2,926.00 __


Revenues

00-5031 – Recreation-Haunted House Account          
      $6,750.00

______






TOTAL:
                  $6,750.00
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Roll Call Vote as follows:
Councilman Mark D’Agostino – yes






Councilman Thomas Dewhirst – yes






Councilman Christopher Flynn – yes






Councilwoman Johanna Shafer – yes






Supervisor Virginia Stern – yes

Budget Resolution #32 of 2010 approved by the affirmative votes of the five Town Board members and certified this 14th day of October, 2010.

HIGHWAY FUND BUDGET RESOLUTION:

RESOLUTION # 33 OF 2010



Motion made by Supervisor Virginia Stern


Seconded by Councilman Mark D’Agostino 


WHEREAS, the Town Board of the Town of Stanford has expenditures for the adopted 2010 Highway Fund budget line items that will exceed the amount available in the below mentioned lines, and


WHEREAS, the Town of Stanford has funds available in other budget lines and needs to transfer funds to provide for expenses incurred,


NOW, THEREFORE BE IT RESOLVED that the Town Board of the Town of Stanford hereby amends and transfers from and to the following budget lines for the adopted 2010 Highway Fund budget:


Account




Increase

Decrease


01-04-5130-20 – Machinery - equipment
         $ 5,705.00_________________


01-04-5110-41 – General Repairs





$ 5,705.00
  






TOTAL:      $ 5,705.00

$ 5,705.00



Roll call vote as follows: 
Councilman Mark D’Agostino – yes 






Councilman Thomas Dewhirst – yes 






Councilman Christopher Flynn - yes 






Councilwoman Johanna Shafer – yes 






Supervisor Virginia Stern – yes


Budget Resolution # 33 of 2010 unanimously approved by the affirmative votes of the Town of Stanford Town Board members and certified this 14th day of October, 2010.

6. ACKNOWLEDGE TOWN CLERK’S RECEIPT OF 2011 TENTATIVE BUDGET: The Town Clerk received the 2011 Tentative Budget on September 20th, 2010. 

7. SET PUBLIC HEARING FOR PROPOSED LOCAL LAW #5 – MORATORIUM EXTENSION: A motion was made by Virginia Stern, seconded by Johanna Shafer, to set a Public Hearing for a proposed local law to extend the current moratorium on subdivision and development of land in the Town for the December meeting.  Motion carried with all in favor.

8. ACCEPT RESIGNATION OF RECREATION COMMISSION MEMBER: Recreation Commission member Karen Gale sent a letter of resignation, which was accepted by the Town Board on a motion made by Mark D’Agostino, seconded by Johanna Shafer, and an ad will be placed for this vacant position.  Motion carried with all in favor.

9. COURT GRANT APPLICATION RESOLUTION:  The following resolution was read by Supervisor Stern:

RESOLUTION #34 OF 2010

TO ALLOW THE TOWN OF STANFORD JUSTICE COURT 

TO APPLY FOR A 2010 JUSTICE COURT 

ASSISTANCE PROGRAM (JCAP) GRANT

Motion made by: Councilwoman Johanna Shafer

Seconded by: Supervisor Virginia Stern

WHEREAS the Town of Stanford Justice Court has been given the opportunity to apply for a 2010 Justice Court Assistance Program (JCAP) Grant, and

WHEREAS the Town of Stanford Town Board enthusiastically supports any outside funding for equipment and/or renovations, 
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NOW, THEREFORE BE IT RESOLVED that the Town of Stanford Town Board supports the Town of Stanford Justice Court in making their application for the 2010 Justice Court Assistance Program Grant in requesting up to the maximum amount allowed per jurisdiction, 

AND BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED that this resolution, certified on the 14th day of October, 2010, be included with their grant application and be forwarded to the New York State Office of Court Administration.

Roll Call vote as follows:
Councilman Mark D’Agostino – yes






Councilman Thomas Dewhirst – yes






Councilman Christopher Flynn – yes






Councilwoman Johanna Shafer – yes






Supervisor Virginia Stern – yes

Certified this 14th day of October, 2010.
10. PLANNING BOARD COMPUTER REQUEST: A motion was made by Virginia Stern, seconded by Johanna Shafer, to approve the purchase of a Dell Optiplex computer for the Planning Board, as quoted by the Chairman in the amount of $840.00, using this year’s funds from the Planning Board budget.  Motion carried with all in favor.

11. HIRE ATTORNEY FOR POSSIBLE LITIGATION: A motion was made by Virginia Stern, seconded by Mark D’Agostino, to accept Attorney Bogle’s recommendation to hire attorney Kyle Barnett from the firm VandeWater and VandeWater at $175.00 per hour for a matter of possible litigation, with his paralegal charging $100 per hour.  Motion carried with all in favor.  

12. OTHER: Atty. Bogle will be preparing a draft local law for the change in dog licensing procedures.  A motion was made by Virginia Stern, seconded by Johanna Shafer, to hold a public hearing on the proposed dog law for November 10th, 2010.  Motion carried with all in favor. 

PRIVILEGE OF THE FLOOR:  Ginny Speed, Hunns Lake Road, asked about the cost of installation for the approved Planning Board computer.


Carol Hanlon, Master Plan Chair, asked about the website pages for the committees and about the proposed moratorium.


Erin Dewhirst, Jameson Hill Road, spoke of expenses discussed by the Board.


Maryann Stoorvogel asked about the hiring of an attorney for the matter of possible litigation.


Joanne Palombo, Hunns Lake Road, was pleased to hear about the new skatepark.

COUNTY LEGISLATOR REPORT: County Legislator Mike Kelsey had not attended. 


With no other business at hand, a motion was made by Virginia Stern, seconded by Johanna Shafer, to adjourn the meeting at 10:35 PM.  Motion carried with all voting in favor.






Respectfully submitted,

Ritamary Bell




Town Clerk 

